TJS/aw



ropm.

PRIVY COUNCIL OFFICE
WHITEHALL, LONDON SWIA 2AT

25 October 1990

Den Steylen,

The Lord President held a meeting with the Chief Secretary and Sir Robin Ibbs at 4.45 pm on Wednesday 24 October, to discuss the arrangements for the planning and control of expenditure on the works services Vote, the creation of which is recommended in Sir Robin Ibbs' report to the House of Commons Commission. You and I were also present.

The Chief Secretary said that he had no wish to jeopardise the arrangements for improved financial management contained in Sir Robin Ibbs' report. These were welcome to the Treasury, and he was glad that the Lord President and Sir Robin thought they might be acceptable to the House of Commons Commission (HOCC). The Treasury accepted the present arrangements for the Administration Vote which had been in place for a number of years; but they were very far from being a model for arrangements to control other expenditure by the House. He was concerned that Sir Robin Ibbs' proposal for the works expenditure to be transferred to a separate Vote, under the control of the HOCC, would leave the Treasury exposed to significant unplanned increases in expenditure. Given the absence of the constraints of collective responsibility for the success of the Government's policies for controlling public expenditure which underpinned his PES bilaterals with Ministerial colleagues, it was particularly important that discussions between him and the HOCC should be as close as possible to a proper PES bi-lateral, and based on adequate arrangements for monitoring and controlling the expenditure.

Accordingly, he sought a single, cash-limited Vote, with plans for the PES round and Estimate justified to him with supporting evidence, and full account taken of affordability and value for money considerations. He hoped that the works programme could be discussed and any disagreements resolved with him before the new Vote was created. For the future, he envisaged the plans for forward years being agreed in each PES round, although exceptionally he would be prepared to see growth in the level of cash provision determined by reference to the cost of construction index. In addition, he would want major capital projects (those above a specified total cost) to be put to him for approval, and also to agree beforehand any increases in the

works programme due to exceptional circumstances. It was anomalous that House expenditure alone was exempt from the normal disciplines of cash limits, and he wondered whether the Lord President had given thought to legislation, if necessary, to remedy this.

The Lord President said that the position as regards legislation was that under the 1978 House of Commons (Administration) Act (Section 3.1), the HOCC had complete discretion to determine the expenditure of the House. As Chancellor, he had tried in the early 1980s to persuade the House authorities to accept cash limits as well as the switch from volume to cash planning. they had been willing to co-operate as far as possible in controlling expenditure, the House authorities had refused to accept formal cash limits so as to retain the financial autonomy guaranteed to them, in the last analysis, by the 1978 Act. time this question had been reopened since, the position had remained unchanged. The House's view was restated, for example, in paragraph 11 of the HOCC Annual Report for 1987/88. view, there was nothing to be gained by reopening that issue again now by seeking to insist on a formal cash limit. But there was every reason to hope that the HOCC would agree to tighten up their self discipline, not least by endorsing the proposals in Sir Robin Ibbs' report. His objectives, and those of Sir Robin Ibbs' report, were the same as the Treasury's, even though there were differences about the detail of the arrangements envisaged for control of works expenditure. Sir Robin's report recommended a separate Vote for works expenditure, where tighter control arrangements of the sort set out in Annex F to his report, would operate. They recognised that works expenditure was not like expenditure on CCTA services, which had been absorbed into the Administration Vote from 1 April 1987. Not least because the sums at stake were so much larger, they accepted the Treasury's desire for better planning and control. But it would not be possible to bring other House expenditure within the sort of arrangements envisaged for works expenditure, without reopening the issues settled by the 1978 Act.

Sir Robin Ibbs said that he agreed with the Lord President that an attempt to bring other areas of expenditure under the same sort of control recommended for works expenditure would not be acceptable to the HOCC, or the House more generally. What was proposed in Annex F to his report was a significant tightening up and a very great improvement on the present arrangements for works expenditure where there was no real day to day control by the House. A separate works Vote was the essential first step in engaging the House authorities in the proposed, much more intensive discussions with the Treasury about works expenditure.

Contd 3/ . . .

